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WORK PRODUCT DOCTRINE PRIVILEGED REPORT 
RE: EXPERT WITNESS TESTIMONY 

 
 
Dear Mr. Li: 
 
 On September 20, 2016, I received your email with regard to 
the above-captioned patient in conjunction with his workers’ 
compensation lawsuit naming the Unisep Service Company as the 
defendant.  In conjunction with your email I was provided with 
three reports authored by Dr. Russ J. Beckson, a psychiatrist 
and Dr. Lacy Tilly, a psychologist, who jointly produced those 
documents in their capacity as an Agreed Medical Evaluator.  I 
also received four reports authored by Dr. Beckson and Dr. 
Melanie Jones, a psychologist.  Lastly, I received a 73-page 
Qualified Medical Evaluation report authored by Dr. Beckson and 
Dr. Lisa L. Blane, a psychologist, dated November 4, 2011.  It 
is my understanding that you are interested in the credibility 
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of those documents and whether or not they constitute 
substantial medical evidence pursuant to your intent to cross-
examine Dr. Beckson on September 29, 2016.  It is also my 
understanding that at some time you may ask for expert witness 
testimony in Mr. Chrislie’s case to be presented at either a 
deposition or in a courtroom.  Having reviewed the above-noted 
documents an analysis of those records is provided in this 
report.  Additionally, it should be noted that in referring this 
case for an expert witness opinion and in the acceptance of that 
assignment it is mutually understood that the contents of this 
document is for your use in the named litigation and neither the 
report nor any of its contents will be provided by you either 
directly or indirectly to another person or entity in any form 
whatsoever without my expressed written permission.  In this 
regard, it is also understood that this document will not be 
subject to discovery as you are asserting privilege over this 
assignment, which is protected under the work product doctrine. 
 
 

GENERAL APPROACH TO THE PROBLEM 
 
 The general approach to providing information about the 
credibility of psychological and psychiatric reports involves 
understanding that the keystone of any such report is the 
doctor’s diagnosis.  Specifically, in the absence of one or more 
credible current or past American Psychiatric Association 
Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) 
diagnoses, it is not reasonable to conclude that an applicant 
has had a psychiatric injury as Labor Code section 3208.3 
defines that concept.  As the current report will demonstrate, 
this is the case with Drs. Beckson and Tilly’s reports 
concerning Mr. Chrislie.  In this regard, there are insufficient 
data to conclude that Mr. Chrislie has ever suffered the 
disorders that were diagnosed by Drs. Beckson and Tilly.  There 
are also no data in their reports indicating that Mr. Chrislie 
has ever suffered any other psychological disorders.  
Accordingly, since it is not reasonable to conclude that Mr. 
Chrislie has had a psychological disorder as a result of his 
work at the Unisep Service Company, it is also not reasonable to 
conclude that he has suffered a psychiatric injury or a 
psychiatric disability as a result of that employment.  In 
short, once it has been demonstrated that Drs. Beckson and 
Tilly’s diagnoses are unsupported, there is absolutely no 
support for the conclusion that Mr. Chrislie has had an 
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industrially produced psychiatric injury, a temporary 
psychiatric disability, or a Global Assessment of Functioning 
(GAF) score indicative of a permanent psychiatric disability.  
As such, any comments about apportionment or conclusions about 
the need for treatment on an industrial basis, which all flow 
from the same sources of data, are irrelevant.  In this regard, 
the contents of the current report provide sufficient data to 
conclude that Drs. Beckson and Tilly’s reports are substantially 
flawed with regard to their diagnoses.  Accordingly, their 
conclusion that Mr. Chrislie has had a psychiatric injury as a 
result of his work at the Unisep Service Company is not in the 
least bit credible.  

 
In approaching Drs. Beckson and Tilly’s deposition 

testimony it is recommended that you keep foremost in your mind 
that DSM diagnoses are empirically defined in the American 
Psychiatric Association’s diagnostic manual.  As such, there is 
very little ambiguity in the diagnostic criteria in the DSM or 
the manner in which they are to be applied.  Thus, the 
credibility of any psychological or psychiatric report rests on 
the correlation between the doctors’ data and the diagnostic 
criteria.  If there are insufficient data in the doctors’ report 
demonstrating that the patient has met the specific DSM 
diagnostic criteria then it follows that the diagnoses are not 
supported.  When this occurs, the doctor’s diagnoses must be 
discounted and all of the conclusions resting on those diagnoses 
are unsupportable.  In short, without a credible diagnosis none 
of the doctors’ opinions about temporary disability, permanent 
disability, a need for treatment, or apportionment are relevant. 

  
In addition to the above, it is reasonable to believe that 

two possible avenues of approach to your case are to (a) 
convince the doctors to change their opinions about these 
secondary factors, or, (b) lay the foundation to convince the 
workers’ compensation judge that Drs. Beckson and Tilly’s 
reports do not rise to the level of substantial medical 
evidence.  First, with regard to (a), experience demonstrates 
that convincing a doctor to change their opinions about such 
concepts as temporary or permanent disability, the need for 
treatment on an industrial basis, causation, or apportionment is 
no easy task because those judgments are highly subjective and 
are simply defended against by the doctor’s retreat to their 
“clinical judgment” or their “professional opinion.”  Second, 
with regard to (b), while it appears that you will be able to 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 4 
 
 
convince the judge that Drs. Beckson and Tilly’s reports do not 
constitute substantial medical evidence, if you are successful 
in having their reports thrown out you may have to start again 
at a high cost to the carrier or perhaps be forced to rely on a 
treating doctor’s report that is equally lacking in credibility.  
Accordingly, since the current report demonstrates that Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly’s report of December 17, 2015 is substantially 
flawed, the best approach to settling this litigation might be a 
third possibility, which is using this report and Dr. Beckson’s 
deposition testimony, to negotiate a more favorable settlement 
with the applicant’s attorney.  
 
 Additionally, in taking Dr. Beckson’s deposition you should 
consider the following “rule.”  Never ask the doctor about the 
applicant!  It is strongly recommended that all the questions 
you ask be directed at the doctors’ reports.  For example, 
instead of asking Dr. Beckson to describe what he observed that 
led him to conclude that Mr. Chrislie was suffering from the 
disorders he and Dr. Tilly diagnosed, it is much better to ask 
him where in the report you can find the data indicating that he 
made sufficient observations of Mr. Chrislie to warrant those 
diagnoses.  The reason for this is quite simple.  If you ask the 
doctor about the applicant he can feel free to provide 
information not in their report that may justify some of their 
conclusions.  Obviously, that information may or may not be 
correct for a variety of reasons.  However, if you confine your 
questions to what is in the report no new “evidence” can find 
its way into the testimony.   
 

Finally, another “rule” that is recommended is that in 
taking Dr. Beckson’s deposition it is necessary to be 
persistent!  It is quite possible that during the cross-
examination of Dr. Beckson you will find his responses use 
verbiage that has nothing to do with the questions being asked.  
In less polite society this is called a “snow job.”  The 
doctor’s answers to simple questions are frequently indirect and 
obscure.  When the doctor has not been responsive or you do not 
understand his answer:  simply go back to the question and 
repeat it!  You keep asking that question regardless of the non-
sequiturs and non-responsive answers until they eventually are 
forced to say, on the record, “I don’t have those data in my 
report.” 
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Of course, the most important factor in taking a doctor’s 
deposition is the questions asked.  In this regard, at the end 
of this report you will find an extensive list of questions to 
ask Dr. Beckson that will reveal the multiple flaws in his 
report of December 17, 2015.  However, if you decide to use a 
large number or all of these questions you should anticipate 
that the deposition would take longer than one hour and you 
should plan for that occurrence.  Of course, you may wish to 
select only a portion of the questions, or modify them in a 
manner that suits your style, which could allow for a single 
hour of testimony.  Additionally, it will probably be in your 
best interest to take copies of the DSM-IV and the DSM-IV-TR to 
the deposition and display those manuals in a prominent 
position. 

 
REVIEW OF MEDICAL RECORDS 

 
In reviewing Drs. Beckson and Tilly’s reports their “AGREED 

MEDICAL RE-EXAMINATION IN PSYCHIATRY” report of December 17, 
2015 will be discussed first.  Quite simply, this will be done 
because it is apparent that the more significant of their three 
reports is the re-evaluation report of December 17, 2015, which 
is the final report discussing Mr. Chrislie’s supposed permanent 
psychiatric disability.  In fact, the major reason for 
discussing the other reports is to provide information needed to 
understand the credibility of the Beckson and Tilly report of 
December 17, 2015. 
 
Review of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s Report of December 17, 
2015 
 
 On December 17, 2015, Dr. Russ J. Beckson, a psychiatrist, 
and Dr. Lacy D. Tilly, a psychologist, submitted a 27-page 
“AGREED MEDICAL RE-EXAMINATION IN PSYCHIATRY” report of their 
re-evaluation of Mr. Chrislie.  On page 1 Drs. Beckson and Tilly 
stated that their re-evaluation took place on December 1, 2015 
at their East Los Angeles office.  On page 17 of that document 
Drs. Beckson and Tilly explicitly stated that they used the DSM-
IV in diagnosing a “Major Depressive Disorder with Anxiety” 
(296.20) on Axis I.  On Axis II they diagnosed “Narcissistic and 
Paranoid Personality Traits.” 
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Problems with the methodology employed by Drs. Beckson and Tilly 
 

Before proceeding to consider the credibility of Dr. 
Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s diagnoses, it is highly relevant to 
consider some aspects of their methodology.  First, it should be 
noted that a reading of page 1 of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s 
report indicates that they examined Mr. Chrislie on December 1, 
2015 and signed their report on page 27 on January 6, 2016.  
Further, an examination of the AME or QME Declaration of Service 
of Medical – Legal Report form reveals that Ms. Katie Dyck 
signed that document on January 5, 2016 indicating that she put 
the Beckson and Tilly report in the mail on that date, which is 
the day prior to when Drs. Beckson and Tilly supposedly signed 
their report.  Nonetheless, a reading of Labor Code section 
139.2, which can be found in Appendix A, reveals that with some 
exceptions, none of which seem to apply in this case, it is 
stated that, “the timeframe for initial medical evaluations to 
be prepared and submitted shall be no more than 30 days after 
the evaluator has seen the employee or otherwise commenced the 
medical evaluation procedure.”  Further, California Code of 
Regulations 38 states, “The time frame for an initial or a 
follow-up comprehensive medical-legal evaluation report to be 
prepared and submitted shall not exceed thirty (30) days after 
the QME, Agreed Panel QME or AME has seen the employee or 
otherwise commenced the comprehensive medical-legal evaluation 
procedure.”  A copy of Labor Code section 139.2 and California 
Code of Regulations 38(a) is provided below as Appendices A and 
B, respectively.  Accordingly, Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s AME 
re-evaluation report appears to be in violation of the Labor 
Code and Regulations, a situation that the court may wish to 
take into consideration when evaluating that document’s 
admissibility.  

 
Second, with respect to the diagnoses provided by Dr. 

Beckson and Dr. Tilly in their December 17, 2015 report of Mr. 
Chrislie’s re-evaluation, as mentioned above, they stated on 
page 17 that they used the DSM-IV.  The use of that manual is 
problematic because the DSM-IV was replaced by the DSM-IV-TR in 
May, 2000, rendering the DSM-IV obsolete at that time.  
Accordingly, the use of the DSM-IV in December, 2015 is a 
substantial flaw in the Beckson and Tilly report.  In this 
regard, it is interesting to note that while many of the 
diagnostic criteria for disorders found in the DSM-IV-TR are the 
same as those found in the DSM-IV there are substantial 
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differences in the two diagnostic manuals as summarized on pages 
829 through 843 of the DSM-IV-TR.  I mention this in the event 
that you encounter the argument that the two diagnostic manuals 
are the same.  In fact, not only are multiple diagnoses 
different but the discussion of the various disorders is also 
dissimilar in a multitude of fashions.  For example, not only 
were a majority of the paragraphs in the DSM-IV revised to 
provide up-to-date information about the various disorders, 
information needed to make correct diagnoses, but the 
instructions for arriving at a GAF score were greatly expanded.  
Additional information about the differences between the DSM-IV 
and the DSM-IV-TR can be found on the American Psychiatric 
Associations website (http://www.psychiatry.org).  Regardless, 
in addition to a possible violation of the Labor Code the use of 
the DSM-IV must be considered to be a substantial flaw in Dr. 
Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s methodology as well as a violation of 
community standards in psychology and psychiatry for the 
evaluation of workers’ compensation claimants and the 
preparation of reports for the workers’ compensation courts. 
 

A further methodological issue concerning the credibility 
of the Beckson and Tilly report concerns their joint 
“authorship” and the billing for the report.  In discussing 
their method of evaluation on page 2, Drs. Beckson and Tilly 
noted that Dr. Tilly participated in the face-to-face clinical 
interview and Mental Status Examination of Mr. Chrislie.  Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly went on to report that they jointly reviewed 
all medical records.  They further specified that Dr. Tilly 
“interpreted” the psychological testing.  They also indicated 
that Dr. Tilly participated in preparing an “initial draft” of 
their report.  With regard to the clinical interview, Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly reported that the total face-to-face time with 
Mr. Chrislie was 5.25 hours.  Unfortunately, they did not 
describe how much time was spent by Dr. Beckson and how much 
time was spent by Dr. Tilly.  They also did not report how much 
of the total time with Mr. Chrislie was spent with both Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly present in the room and how much of that time 
was spent with Dr. Tilly by herself gathering “a clinical 
history.”  Moreover, by not addressing the issue of how much 
time Dr. Beckson specifically spent with Mr. Chrislie, they have 
not eliminated the possibility that this may be a violation of 
Regulation 49.8, which states that a one-hour face-to-face 
interview is considered the minimal allowable time for an 
“uncomplicated evaluation.”  Further, Drs. Beckson and Tilly 
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declined to provide a discussion of the amount of money that was 
paid to Dr. Tilly for her contributions to the Chrislie 
evaluation, which is possibly a violation of Labor Code section 
4628(i), a copy of which is provided below as Appendix C.  
Depending on the answers to these questions, the Beckson and 
Tilly report may not constitute substantial evidence.  In 
addition, it also may be relevant to consider a number of 
different workers’ compensation regulations and portions of the 
Labor Code to determine the admissibility of the Beckson and 
Tilly report. 
 

Also missing from the Beckson and Tilly report is a 
discussion of whether or not the attorneys who selected the 
Agreed Medical Evaluator in psychiatry agreed on using two 
doctors to conduct the evaluation.  In this regard, to the best 
of my knowledge Labor Code section 4062.3 indicates that the 
concept of an Agreed Medical Evaluator is singular and not 
plural and that an Agreed Medical Evaluation is intended to be 
conducted by one physician.  However, I am not a jurist and the 
use of the term “Evaluator” may not simply apply to a single 
doctor rather than two or more doctors working as a team.  
Nevertheless, if the Labor Code has intended to have a single 
physician conduct an Agreed Medical Evaluation, the use of the 
“team approach” may constitute a violation of the Labor Code and 
by itself question the substantiality and admissibility of the 
Beckson and Tilly report.  At the very least, the “team 
approach” makes it difficult to decide who to contact and who to 
depose in the event that there is some ambiguity in the AME 
report.  Finally, it would be interesting to inspect the Joint 
Agreed Medical Evaluation letter appointing the Agreed Medical 
Evaluator to determine if Dr. Tilly was chosen by the parties to 
function as the Agreed Medical Evaluator in this case.   
 

Further, although Drs. Beckson and Tilly stated on page 1 
that they performed an Agreed Medical Re-Examination, a review 
of their report of December 17, 2015 and the other documents I 
received reveals that they never submitted an initial Agreed 
Medical Evaluation!  Of course, this raises the question about 
how they could have performed an “Agreed Medical Re-Examination” 
when there has been no initial Agreed Medical Evaluation.  One 
possibility is that they were considering the November 4, 2011 
“Qualified Medical Evaluation” report submitted by Dr. Beckson 
and Dr. Lisa Blane, a psychologist, as an initial Agreed Medical 
Evaluation.  However, that report was obviously not an Agreed 
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Medical Evaluation.  Another possibility is that they were 
considering the October 10, 2012 and/or the April 10, 2013 
“Panel Qualified Medical Re-Examination” reports submitted by 
Dr. Beckson and Dr. Jones as an initial Agreed Medical 
Evaluation.  However, it is obvious that neither of those 
reports were Agreed Medical Evaluation reports.  In short, Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly’s report of December 17, 2015 cannot possibly 
be considered an Agreed Medical Re-Examination report simply 
because Drs. Beckson and Tilly never performed an initial Agreed 
Medical Evaluation.     
 

In addition to the above discussion, on page 20 Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly stated that Mr. Chrislie suffered a 
psychiatric injury as a result of his employment at the Unisep 
Service Company.  With respect to the possibility of psychiatric 
disability, on page 18 Drs. Beckson and Tilly stated their 
opinion that Mr. Chrislie’s condition was considered permanent 
and stationary as of April 9, 2013.  Further, on that same page 
Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly stated that they “defer an opinion on 
whether or not there have been periods of temporary total 
psychiatric disability” until they have had an opportunity to 
review some additional medical records.  Subsequently, on page 
19 they provided their opinion that Mr. Chrislie’s condition was 
“considered permanent and stationary as of the date of this re-
evaluation, December 1, 2015.”  Unfortunately, nowhere in their 
report did they discuss the obvious inconsistency in their 
hypothetical permanent and stationary report.   

 
In addition to the above, on page 19 they provided a 

current Global Assessment of Functioning (GAF) score of 48.  
However, they did not follow DSM-IV protocol and specify Mr. 
Chrislie’s highest GAF score within the previous year.  Further 
on page 19, Drs. Beckson and Tilly stated that Mr. Chrislie is 
unable to return to work at the Unisep Service Company.  However 
they did not provide a discussion of the reasons he was 
precluded from performing the duties of his usual and customary 
job.   

Moreover, on page 23 Drs. Beckson and Tilly apportioned 25% 
of Mr. Chrislie’s “permanent psychiatric impairment” to non-
industrial factors.  Lastly, on page 25 Drs. Beckson and Tilly 
recommended “lifetime” psychiatric treatment and a provision for 
“lifetime” psychotherapy.  They also recommended a “possible 
need” for psychiatric hospitalization “in the event that his 
condition deteriorates.”  Unfortunately, Dr. Beckson and Dr. 
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Tilly declined to provide a discussion of the specific reasons 
why Mr. Chrislie was in need of treatment despite being 
considered to have reached a permanent and stationary status 
from a psychiatric perspective.  They also did not discuss how 
they arrived at their opinion about apportionment.   

 
Overall, a reading of the Beckson and Tilly report reveals 

that it is substantially flawed, grossly lacking in credibility 
and incapable of proving or disproving a contested claim or a 
disputed medical fact.  In fact, when one considers all of the 
data there is no information in that report that can reliably 
and validly be used to indicate that Mr. Chrislie has ever had a 
psychological disorder as a result of his Unisep Service Company 
employment.  In order to understand the reasons for arriving at 
these conclusions, it is necessary to consider a variety of 
information.  This information is discussed below. 

 
Prior to a discussion of the data it should be understood 

that DSM psychiatric diagnoses are made after considering as 
many as five different sources of information.  These sources of 
information are:  the patient’s life history and presenting 
complaints, the doctor’s report of their Mental Status 
Examination, the objective psychological test data, the 
patient’s medical records and any sources of collateral 
information that are available at the time of diagnosis.  An 
examination of the Beckson and Tilly report indicates that when 
all five potential sources of information are considered, there 
is no support for the diagnosis of a “Major Depressive Disorder 
with Anxiety” (296.20). 
 
 
Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s diagnosis of a “Major Depressive 
Disorder with Anxiety” (296.20) 
 

A reading of the DSM-IV reveals there is no diagnosis in 
that diagnostic manual called a “Major Depressive Disorder with 
Anxiety” (296.20).  However, judging by the numerical diagnostic 
code they provided, it appears likely that Drs. Beckson and 
Tilly may have intended to diagnose a Major Depressive Disorder, 
Single Episode, Unspecified (296.20).  Regardless, Dr. Beckson 
and Dr. Tilly have apparently taken it upon themselves to add 
the modifier or specifier of “with Anxiety” where such a 
modifier or specifier is not permitted by the DSM-IV for the 
diagnosis of a Major Depressive Disorder.  The use of modifiers 
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or specifiers created by the doctors results in a situation 
where their diagnosis is ambiguous as those creations have no 
generally understood meaning in DSM-IV terminology. 

 
 While the use of a non-existent specifier or modifier has 
created substantial ambiguity in the diagnosis offered by Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly, it is possible to ignore those factors 
completely and consider the nature of a Major Depressive 
Disorder, Single Episode, Unspecified with an eye towards 
determining if the Beckson and Tilly report has presented data 
supporting that diagnosis.   
 

A reading of page 327 of the DSM-IV reveals that a Major 
Depressive Disorder is a severe Mood Disorder that is 
characterized by a pervasive clinical depression and a series of 
associated symptoms.  The severity of a Major Depressive 
Disorder often mandates that the patient be given substantial 
anti-depressant medication, psychotherapy, hospitalization and 
possibly electroconvulsive shock therapy (Karasu, T.D. et al., 
Practice Guideline for Major Depressive Disorder in Adults, 
American Psychiatric Association Practice Guidelines, 1993, 
Washington, D.C.).  According to the DSM-IV, Major Depressive 
Disorders fall into two categories:  Recurrent or Single 
Episode.  Recurrent Major Depressive Disorders are correctly 
diagnosed when the individual has had two or more Major 
Depressive Episodes.  Single Episode Major Depressive Disorders 
are correctly diagnosed when the individual has had only one 
Major Depressive Disorder.  Additionally, a Major Depressive 
Disorder is correctly diagnosed when the individual presents 
with at least five of nine specific symptoms.  These symptoms 
are given in the list below.  In addition to presenting with at 
least five of nine symptoms, the patient must exhibit Symptom 1 
or Symptom 2.  Moreover, the doctor must identify the severity 
of the disorder.  If the patient presents with five or six 
symptoms, the diagnostic modifier “Mild” is used in specifying 
the disorder.  If the individual presents with most of the nine  
symptoms as well as “clear-cut observable disability” (e.g., 
inability to work or care for children), the correct diagnostic 
modifier is “Severe Without Psychotic Features.”  In order to 
use the modifier “Moderate,” the patient must present with a 
severity of the disorder that is intermediate between Mild and 
Severe.  In particular, the patient must present with more than 
five or six depressive symptoms.  A copy of page 327 of the DSM- 
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IV is provided below as Appendix D.  A reading of the DSM-IV 
indicates that the nine possible symptoms of a Major Depressive 
Disorder are: 

 
1. Depressed mood, most of the day, nearly every day. 
 
2. Markedly diminished interest or pleasure in all, or almost 

all, activities most of the day nearly every day. 
 
3. Significant weight loss or weight gain when not dieting or 

a decrease or increase in appetite nearly every day. 
 
4. Insomnia or hypersomnia nearly every day. 
 
5. Psychomotor agitation or retardation nearly every day. 
 
6. Fatigue or loss of energy nearly every day. 
 
7. Feelings of worthlessness or excessive or inappropriate 

guilt nearly every day. 
 
8. Diminished ability to think or concentrate, or 

indecisiveness, nearly every day. 
 
9. Recurrent thoughts of death, recurrent suicidal ideation 

without a specific plan, or a suicide attempt, or a 
specific plan for committing suicide. 

 
A reading of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report reveals 

that they did not have a section of their report dedicated to 
discussing Mr. Chrislie’s current complaints.  However, in 
various places on pages 10 to 11 and 17 of their report Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly discussed Mr. Chrislie’s current symptoms or 
complaints, which are presented below with the page numbers 
where the symptoms are found, denoted in parentheses.  
Specifically, Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly reported that Mr. 
Chrislie had current symptoms or complaints that consisted of,  

 
irregular sleep (10) 
neck pain (10) 
shoulder pain (10) 
right arm pain (10) 
neck numbness (10) 
arm numbness (10) 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 13 
 
 
finger numbness (10) 
headaches (11) 
gastrointestinal irregularity (11) 
social withdrawal (11) 
numb mood (17) 
sad (17) 
emptiness (17) 
loss of interest (17) 
loss of pleasure in activities (17) 
withdrawal (17) 
difficulty motivating himself (17) 
insomnia (17) 
fatigue (17) 
anxiety (17) 
lack of impulse control (17) 
poor judgment (17) 
 

Overall, a reading of the complaints or symptoms attributed 
to Mr. Chrislie by Drs. Beckson and Tilly indicates that if all 
of those complaints are accepted at face value they could not 
possibly be indicative of any form of a Major Depressive 
Disorder.  In this regard, it should be understood that in order 
to support any DSM-IV diagnosis the doctor must describe in 
detail the patient’s complaints providing information about 
those complaints with respect to their qualitative nature as 
well as their frequency, intensity, duration, onset, and course 
over time.  If for no other reason, a reading of the DSM-IV 
reveals that 8 of the 9 symptoms of a Major Depressive Disorder 
must be found to occur at least “nearly every day.”  Quite 
clearly, there is no agreement between Drs. Beckson and Tilly’s 
history of Mr. Chrislie’s symptoms or complaints and the DSM-IV 
criteria for a Major Depressive Disorder.  Additionally, there 
is no doubt that the absence of a complete history of the 
applicant’s current symptoms is a substantial flaw in Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly’s report and an obvious barrier to concluding 
that Mr. Chrislie was suffering from any form of a Major 
Depressive Disorder at the time of their examination of the 
claimant.  It also should be noted that the absence of a 
complete history is a violation of standards in psychology and 
psychiatry for the evaluation of workers’ compensation 
applicants and the preparation of reports for the workers’ 
compensation court. 
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In passing, it should be noted that on page 17 Drs. Beckson 
and Tilly stated that Mr. Chrislie reported feelings of 
“sadness.”  In this regard, a reading of page 326 of the DSM-IV 
reveals that it explicitly states that “periods of sadness are 
inherent aspects of the human experience,” which therefore 
cannot be considered as psychopathological. 
 

With respect to the complaints listed above, as reported on 
pages 10 to 11 and 17 of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report, 
it should be obvious that patient-made complaints are clearly 
under the control of the patient.  Accordingly, the first 
concern of any psychological examiner is the patient’s 
credibility.  Can their complaints really be believed?  As 
discussed below, Drs. Beckson and Tilly reported on the results 
of a Minnesota Multiphasic Personality Inventory-2 (MMPI-2) 
given to Mr. Chrislie during the course of their examination.  
As we shall see, on page 24 Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly presented 
some of Mr. Chrislie’s scores generated from his test 
performance and summarily stated about his MMPI-2 performance on 
page 24, the applicant’s MMPI-2 “is of very questionable 
validity.”  On page 24 they also presented an F Scale T-Score of 
98 and summarily concluded that his F(p) Scale T-Score of 84 
“suggests there may have been some dramatization in his report 
of symptoms.”  Unfortunately, they declined to comment further 
on those validity scale scores.  However, the statement noted 
above made by Drs. Beckson and Tilly and the F Scale T-Score of 
98 and an F(p) Scale score of 84 suggesting “dramatization” of 
symptoms clearly and convincingly indicate that during their 
examination Mr. Chrislie was attempting to distort his true 
clinical presentation and simulate symptoms or what some 
examiners would state was “faking” or “malingering.”  
Unfortunately, Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly did not discuss taking 
this aspect of Mr. Chrislie’s test performance into 
consideration in arriving at their conclusions.  A further 
discussion of the validity scale scores obtained by Mr. Chrislie 
that clearly and convincingly demonstrates that he was 
attempting to simulate symptoms during the Beckson and Tilly 
evaluation is provided below.  

 
The above discussion notwithstanding, a further reading of 

the Beckson and Tilly report reveals that on pages 4 and 5 they 
described what they said were the results of their Mental Status 
Examination of Mr. Chrislie.  In this regard, it should be 
understood that a Mental Status Examination produces a set of 
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observations of the patient, which are made by the doctor, under 
reasonably controlled conditions employing a relatively standard 
set of examining techniques and questions (e.g., Trzepacz, P.T. 
& Baker, R.W. The Psychiatric Mental Status Examination.  New 
York:  Oxford University Press, 1993).  The crucial factor here 
is that the doctor must observe and report upon evidence of a 
clinical depression.  In this regard, during a Mental Status 
Examination and the remainder of a clinical interview, patients 
who are clinically depressed may present with narrative themes 
of worthlessness, helplessness, self-reproach, guilt, pessimism, 
failure, incompetence, a loss of interest in pleasure, 
difficulty thinking, difficulty making simple decisions, 
demoralization and thoughts of death and/or suicide.  
Behaviorally, they often appear with psychomotor retardation or 
agitation, reduced cognitive functioning, deficits in attention, 
irritability, indecisiveness and social withdrawal.   

 
Consistent with the above discussion, a reading of Dr. 

Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report also reveals a notable lack of 
data indicating that they observed a psychopathologically 
anxious gentleman.  In this regard, during the course of a 
Mental Status Examination individuals who are pathologically 
anxious are typically observed exhibiting some form of 
unrealistic fears and/or worries.  Individuals with such anxiety 
typically present with themes in their narrative of danger, 
threat, unpredictability, uncertainty and/or terror and often 
complain of a variety of physical symptoms including shortness 
of breath, heart palpitations, chest tightness or pain, rapid 
heartbeats, sensations of choking and/or smothering, dizziness, 
diarrhea, frequent urination, tingling sensations in the 
extremities, light headedness, cold sweats, hot flashes, dry 
mouth, shaking, jitteriness, and/or trembling.  On direct 
observation their behavior is often characterized by jumpiness, 
restlessness, hand wringing, a strained voice, tremulousness, 
tension, motor hyperactivity, fidgeting, autonomic 
hyperactivity, vigilance, scanning and/or poor reality testing.  
 

 
Quite clearly, a reading of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s 

description of Mr. Chrislie reveals no evidence that they 
observed a clinically depressed man or a pathologically anxious 
individual.  All of the comments made in Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. 
Tilly’s report of their Mental Status Examination are summarily 
stated conclusionary remarks.  Clearly, there is no description 
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of what Dr. Beckson and Tilly actually observed during their 
face-to-face Mental Status Examination of Mr. Chrislie that 
supports their diagnosis.  When Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s 
report of their description of their Mental Status Examination 
observations of Mr. Chrislie is examined, there are obviously 
insufficient data to support any form of a Major Depressive 
Disorder. 
 
 Specifically, a reading of page 4 of the Beckson and Tilly 
report of their Mental Status Examination reveals the following 
statement: 
 

“Affect was appropriate to thought content, but rather 
subdued and constricted.  Mr. Chrislie appears 
depressed, but subjectively experiences himself more 
as numb, saying he does not see himself as either sad 
or happy, noting that a childhood friend recently 
described him as “pensive.” 

 
 In regard to this comment, individuals who are clinically 
depressed often present with observable behaviors of psychomotor 
retardation or agitation, reduced cognitive functioning, 
deficits in attention, irritability, indecisiveness and social 
withdrawal.  If Mr. Chrislie presented with any such behavioral 
signs, Drs. Beckson and Tilly presented no such observational 
data.  Further, their summary conclusion on page 4 that Mr. 
Chrislie appeared “depressed” was not supported with any 
observational data in their report of their Mental Status 
Examination.  Accordingly, the absence of doctor-made 
observations of a clinically depressed person during the course 
of his face-to-face Mental Status Examination must be considered 
to be another substantial flaw in Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s 
report.  It is also another violation of community standards in 
the psychological and psychiatric community for the evaluation 
of workers’ compensation claimants and the preparation of 
reports for the court.   
 
 In addition to the above, a Mental Status Examination 
typically involves administering objective techniques that 
measure an individual’s memory, concentration, and other 
cognitive functions, such as insight and judgment, and that  
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yield easily reported upon objective data.  However, at no point 
in their report of their Mental Status Examination did they 
describe any objective techniques typically employed in such an 
examination that yield easily reported upon observational data.   
 

For example, memory is easily measured by asking the 
applicant to recall a set of digits or objects in the 
examination room and then subsequently testing them for their 
recall.  Similarly, concentration is easily measured by asking 
the applicant to spell a simple word forward and backward, or to 
count backwards by threes or sevens, depending on their 
educational level.  Unfortunately, Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly 
chose not to administer, or at least not report the results of 
any such typically used Mental Status Examination techniques.  
Since clinically depressed people often present with deficits in 
some or all of the above-mentioned areas, the absence of these 
data is another substantial flaw in the Beckson and Tilly report 
and another violation of community standards in psychology and 
psychiatry for the evaluation of workers’ compensation 
applicants and the preparation of reports for the court. 
 

Further, it is normal procedure during a Mental Status 
Examination for a doctor to measure an individual’s thought 
processes such as those that are found under the general heading 
of judgment and insight.  Overall, with regard to assessing 
these processes it should be noted that they are also easily 
measured and reported upon in the course of a normal Mental 
Status Examination and medical-legal report.  For example, 
insight can be measured by asking the patient to interpret 
proverbs such as “the squeaky wheel gets the grease.”  
Similarly, judgment can be measured by simply asking the person 
what they would do if they found an unmailed stamped addressed 
envelope on the street.  If Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly used any 
of these or a variety of other techniques to measure insight 
and/or judgment they most assuredly did not provide the reader 
of their report with any of the data they may have collected.  
Instead, they provided a summary statement by explicitly 
reporting on page 5 that Mr. Chrislie’s judgment and insight  
were “questionable.”  However, there were absolutely no 
observational data supporting that summary conclusion.  Clearly, 
the absence of these data is another substantial flaw in the 
Beckson and Tilly report and another violation of community 
standards in psychology and psychiatry.   
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Moreover, it is also interesting to note that there is a 
conflict between what Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly stated Mr. 
Chrislie complained about and Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s 
report of their Mental Status Examination.  In this regard, on 
page 17 in discussing the symptoms they attributed to Mr. 
Chrislie, Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly stated that Mr. Chrislie had 
poor judgment.  However, in describing the results of his Mental 
Status Examination Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly reported no such 
observations but summarily stated on page 5, as discussed above, 
that Mr. Chrislie’s judgment was “questionable.”  Unfortunately, 
nowhere in Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report did they discuss 
the obvious discrepancy between what they said were their 
observations and Mr. Chrislie’s symptoms or complaints. 

 
It is also interesting to note that there are additional 

anomalies in Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report of their 
Mental Status Examination.  In this regard, Drs. Beckson and 
Tilly reported on Mr. Chrislie’s complaints in a number of areas 
on pages 4 and 5.  For example, on page 4 they expressly stated 
that Mr. Chrislie was “saying that he did not have a death wish” 
and “He also denied any thoughts of harming anyone else.”  
Unfortunately, the telling of a patient’s complaints or 
statements of denial has no place in a Mental Status Examination 
that is reserved for a description of the doctor’s observations. 
 

Overall, the lack of Mental Status Examination 
observational data in Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report has 
resulted in a situation in which there are no data supporting 
the doctors’ conclusion that Mr. Chrislie was suffering from a 
Major Depressive Disorder, or any other DSM-IV disorder, at the 
time of their examination.   

 
It is widely understood that the first issue that must be 

addressed by any medical-legal evaluator is the examinee’s 
credibility.  In this regard, the most significant question that 
must be asked is, “If the complaints attributed to Mr. Chrislie 
are accepted at face value, to what extent are they an honest 
accounting of Mr. Chrislie’s true psychological condition and to 
what extent are they a product of exaggeration, embellishment, 
over-reporting, attempted simulation or what has been 
categorized by some as faking or malingering?”  Accordingly, 
unless an individual presents with some extremely bizarre 
complaints, or unless they appear extremely vague or evasive or 
present with highly internally inconsistent accountings of their 
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history during the clinical interview, or unless their 
accountings are highly discrepant from the patient’s medical 
records, the evaluator’s principal method for determining 
credibility is the objective psychological testing data.  
Specifically, psychological testing data is the only information 
collected by the examiners that is open to public inspection and 
can be presented to the court in an objective and generally 
numerical fashion.  Overall, when one examines the objective 
testing provided by Drs. Beckson and Tilly the data clearly and 
compellingly indicate that during their evaluation of Mr. 
Chrislie he was obviously attempting to simulate symptoms or 
complaints.  Under these circumstances it is not reasonable to 
accept those complaints at face value and one must conclude that 
there are no symptoms or complaints supporting the diagnosis of 
any form of a Major Depressive Disorder.   
 
 With regard to the above discussion, on page 24, Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly reported that they administered a battery of 
psychological tests.  As mentioned earlier, on page 2 it is 
stated that, “Dr. Tilly interpreted all psychological testing.”  
The psychological test battery discussed on page 24 consisted of 
the Beck Depression Inventory (BDI), the Beck Anxiety Inventory 
(BAI), the Wahler Physical Symptoms Inventory (WPSI), the 
Epworth Sleepiness Scale, and the Minnesota Multiphasic 
Personality Inventory-2 (MMPI-2).  These tests are discussed 
below. 
 

With regard to the Beck Depression Inventory and the Beck 
Anxiety Inventory, both of these instruments are self-report 
questionnaires, neither of which has any validity scales for 
assessing the individual’s test-taking attitudes or credibility.  
As such, they are not capable of generating any data that can 
provide any meaningful information about an individual’s 
psychological status at any point in time.  Especially in light 
of the objective data from the MMPI-2 that indicate that Mr. 
Chrislie was attempting to simulate symptoms, the data from 
these Beck Inventories are not meaningful.   

 
Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly also administered the Wahler 

Physical Symptoms Inventory.  The Wahler Physical Symptoms 
Inventory is a self-report inventory in which the individual is 
asked to state how frequently they have a variety of physical 
symptoms or complaints such as "headaches, difficulty sleeping 
and backaches."  Unfortunately, a reading of the testing manual 
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indicates that there are no validity scales for this instrument 
(Wahler, H. J., Wahler Physical Symptoms Inventory Manual, Los 
Angeles:  Western Psychological Services, 1983).  Accordingly, 
there is no way of detecting individuals who are endorsing 
complaints that do not exist.  In the absence of test results 
from the Beckson and Tilly battery that establish that the 
patient completed the testing in an honest and forthright 
manner, no conclusions can be drawn from the Wahler Physical 
Symptoms Inventory.  Additionally, the use of this test in a 
medical-legal examination is inappropriate as the presentation 
of the test items can be an encouragement to claim symptoms or 
complaints that do not exist. 

 
The next test discussed by Drs. Beckson and Tilly on page 

24 is the Epworth Sleepiness Scale.  This test is a self-report 
instrument that requires the individual to rate themselves on a 
4-point scale describing their impression of the likelihood of 
their “dozing or sleeping” under eight circumstances such as 
sitting and reading, watching television, lying down in the 
afternoon or stopped in traffic for a few minutes.  The 
individual can receive a total score of between 0 and 24, 
depending on how they answer the eight questions with a higher 
score indicating that they believe they are more likely to fall 
asleep or doze under the stated circumstances.  According to the 
author of the test, a score greater than 10 indicates that the 
test-taker should consider whether they are obtaining adequate 
sleep or need to see a sleep specialist (Johns, M.W.  A new 
method for measuring daytime sleepiness: the Epworth Sleepiness 
Scale, Sleep, 1991, 14, 540-545).  On page 24 Drs. Beckson and 
Tilly reported a score of 5 obtained by Mr. Chrislie.  
Unfortunately, despite its favorable mention in the AMA Guides 
there are no validity scales included in the test to assess 
whether an individual is attempting to simulate dysfunction and 
therefore the test is completely useless in a medical-legal 
context.   

 
The major test in the Beckson and Tilly battery is the 

MMPI-2.  This is a relatively new test that was created in 1989 
from the original MMPI.  The MMPI-2 has received some acceptance 
by both psychologists and psychiatrists, although there are data 
accumulating that indicate that the MMPI-2 may not be as valid 
as the original MMPI.  In this regard, there is a growing body 
of literature on the MMPI-2 that indicates that it does not 
present an accurate picture of the patient’s psychological 
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status.  Part of the reason for arriving at this conclusion has 
been the elimination of some needed validity scales.  Another 
reason for questioning the usefulness of the MMPI-2 is that the 
research that was done on the MMPI that shows a relationship 
between the individual’s clinical scale scores and their 
psychological status may not be applicable to the MMPI-2 (e.g., 
Greene, R.L., The MMPI-2/MMPI An Interpretive Manual, Second 
Edition, Boston, Allyn & Bacon, 2000).  Further, in July, 2008, 
the MMPI-2 test distributors released the MMPI-2-Restructured 
Form (MMPI-2-RF).  Essentially, it is reasonable to conclude 
that the publication of the MMPI-2-RF was tantamount to 
admitting that the MMPI-2 was inadequate and needed help.  
Unfortunately, the needed process of independent research 
conducted by professionals who are not associated with the 
publication, distribution, marketing or sale of any of the MMPI-
2 or MMPI-2-RF products has not yet demonstrated that either the 
MMPI-2 or the MMPI-2-RF can provide an accurate portrayal of an 
individual’s psychological status.  Nevertheless, the MMPI-2 has 
many proponents who depend on the test’s validity scales to 
provide information about the individual’s test-taking attitudes 
and credibility.  Clearly, those validity scales do not have the 
same problems found in the clinical scales.  

 
The interpretation of an MMPI-2 is a two-step process.  

This process is clearly outlined in the psychological 
literature.  The first step involves interpreting the validity 
scale scores.  Essentially, the validity scale scores indicate 
if the individual has completed the test in an honest and 
forthright manner or if there is some technical reason for 
questioning the credibility of the remaining MMPI scores.  If 
the validity scales are within normal limits, the test 
interpreter moves on to making comments about the clinical scale 
scores that are used to draw conclusions about the individual’s 
personality and the possible existence of psychopathology.  If 
the validity scale scores are not all within normal limits, all  
interpretation of the MMPI must cease and nothing can be said 
about the patient’s clinical scale scores or their psychological 
status besides what can be gleaned from the validity scale 
scores.  
 

A reading of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly report reveals 
that they discussed what they said were the results of Mr. 
Chrislie’s MMPI-2 performance on pages 24 and 25.  Dr. Beckson’s 
and Dr. Tilly’s discussion of the MMPI-2 test results indicates 
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that they presented a portion of what they said were Mr. 
Chrislie’s MMPI-2 scores on page 24 where they presented the 
following validity scale scores,  
 
F Scale T-Score  =  98 
F(p) Scale T-Score  =  84 
 

In discussing Mr. Chrislie’s MMPI-2 scores it should be 
understood that every validity and clinical scale performance on 
the MMPI-2 is described with a T-Score.  All T-Scores on the 
validity scales and the clinical scales on the MMPI-2 have a 
mean of 50 and a standard deviation of 10.  In this regard, it 
should be noted that it is well known and universally accepted 
that T-Scores of 65 or larger are clinically significant or 
interpretable.  There are many books and journal articles on the 
MMPI-2 that make this point.  Dr. Roger L. Greene, a 
psychologist, is widely recognized as a world authority on the 
MMPI-2 who has published many books and refereed journal 
articles on the MMPI and the MMPI-2 going back more than 35 
years.  Appendix E, below, provides a copy of pages 17 and 18 
from Dr. Greene’s 2000 interpretive manual that makes the point 
that T-Scores of 65 or larger are clinically significant or 
interpretable (Greene, R.L., The MMPI-2/MMPI An Interpretive 
Manual, Second Edition, Boston:  Allyn & Bacon, 2000).  Also 
included is a copy of page 19 from Dr. Greene’s book that shows 
a profile sheet used to interpret an MMPI-2 with a line drawn at 
the level of a T-Score of 65.  This line indicates that any 
score at or above the level of 65 is interpretable.  A review of 
the MMPI-2 validity scores presented by Drs. Beckson and Tilly, 
if accepted at face value, clearly and convincingly indicate 
that during the course of his evaluation Mr. Chrislie was 
attempting to simulate symptoms.  In this regard, one should not 
lose sight of the fact, discussed above, that a T-Score that is 
65 of greater is interpretable.   
 

First, Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly reported that Mr. Chrislie 
received an F Scale T-Score of 98.  A score of 98 is obviously 
way beyond a T-Score of 65.  In this regard, for over 70 years 
the F Scale has been known to be an effective device in 
detecting attempted simulators (e.g., Meehl, P.E. & Hathaway, 
S.R., The K Factor as a Suppressor Variable in the Minnesota 
Multiphasic Inventory, Journal of Applied Psychology, 1946, 30, 
525-564, and, Berry, D.T., Barr, R.A. & Harris, M.J., Detection 
of Malingering on the MMPI:  A Meta-Analysis, Clinical 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 23 
 
 
Psychology Review, 1991, 11, 585-598).  Mr. Chrislie's F Scale 
T-Score is 4.8 standard deviations above the mean and therefore 
way beyond the cut-off for the 99th percentile.  Given his 
history and clinical presentation this indicates an 
extraordinarily high probability he was trying to appear to have 
symptoms that do not exist. 
 

Second, Mr. Chrislie’s T-Score of 84 on the F(p) Scale is 
way beyond the cut-off of 65 and way beyond the 99th percentile.  
This also indicates a very high probability that he was trying 
to simulate symptoms.  The F(p) Scale is well known as being 
highly capable of identifying individuals who are “over-
reporting psychopathology” (Arbisi, P.A. & Ben-Porath, Y.S., The 
ability of MMPI-2 validity scales to detect fake-bad responses 
in psychiatric patients.  Psychological Assessment, 1998, 10, 
221-228).  As noted above, on page 24 Drs. Beckson and Tilly 
stated that Mr. Chrislie’s F(p) Scale T-Score shows 
“dramatization in his report of symptoms.”  However, most 
examiners would conclude that his F(p) Scale T-Score, which is 
3.4 standard deviations above the mean is indicative of an 
attempt to simulate symptoms or “fake.” 

 
With respect to the scores discussed above, it is 

reasonable to conclude that Mr. Chrislie’s performance on the 
MMPI-2 reveals an attempt to simulate symptoms or what some 
psychologists would state was faking or malingering.  
Unfortunately, for reasons that at this point are known only to 
Dr. Beckson and/or Dr. Tilly, they did not arrive at this 
conclusion, or at least that conclusion did not find its way 
into their report.  Thus, their failure to present this 
conclusion seems to be another substantial error in their 
report.   

 
As an additional point speaking to the credibility of the 

Beckson and Tilly report, a reading of page 24 reveals that they 
did not present an Fb validity scale score.  In this regard, it 
should be noted that the Fb Scale is a validity scale that is 
analogous to the F Scale except that the items on the Fb Scale 
are placed in the last half of the test, hence the name “Fb” 
representing an F-like scale at the back of the test.  If and 
when the Fb Scale T-Score is obtained from Drs. Beckson and 
Tilly, and my opinion is deemed relevant, I request it be sent 
to me for my review.  In this regard, I fully expect that score 
to be further indication of an attempt to simulate symptoms.  
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Specifically, a reading of page 15 of the Beckson and Jones 
report of April 10, 2013 reveals that Mr. Chrislie received an 
Fb Scale T-Score of 75, which is indicative of an attempt to 
appear to have symptoms that do not exist.  Since individuals 
tend to perform similarly on the MMPI-2 when given for the same 
purpose it is reasonable to expect that his Fb score during the 
Beckson and Tilly evaluation will further reveal an attempt to 
simulate symptoms or “fake.”    

 
Overall, a reading of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s 

accounting of Mr. Chrislie’s MMPI-2 performance reveals an 
interpretation of his clinical scale scores on pages 24 and 25.  
This is another substantial flaw and violation of community 
standards in psychology and psychiatry for interpreting the 
MMPI-2 considering that Mr. Chrislie’s performance generated 
objective scores indicating he was attempting to simulate 
symptoms or “fake.”  Thus, no other information about his 
psychological status can be obtained from the MMPI-2 scores 
other than that he was trying to appear to have symptoms that do 
not exist. 
 

While the above discussion was predicated on accepting the 
MMPI-2 scores presented by Drs. Beckson and Tilly at face value, 
there is good reason not to do so.  Specifically, an examination 
of Mr. Chrislie’s scores indicates that they contain a major 
flaw.  In this respect, a reading of the MMPI-2 scores presented 
on page 24 indicates that one of them cannot possibly be 
obtained by a male.  Specifically, it is not possible for a male 
to obtain a Scale 0 (Si) T-Score of 60.  This can be verified by 
consulting Appendix F where pages 54 and 55 from the MMPI-2 
testing manual have been reproduced, which show all of the 
possible MMPI-2 scores on the 13 basic scales for both men  
and women (Hathaway, S.R. & McKinley, J.C., Minnesota 
Multiphasic Personality Inventory-2 Manual for Administration 
Scoring. Minneapolis, Minnesota: University of Minnesota Press, 
1989).  Evidently, something is serious amiss with Dr. Beckson’s 
and Dr. Tilly’s testing, scoring, and/or reporting procedures 
that qualifies as a substantial flaw in their report and one 
that precludes attaching any credibility to their conclusions.  
In this regard, it should be understood that if even one score 
is incorrect it calls into serious question the correctness of 
all of the remaining scores and obviously any interpretation 
stemming from the MMPI-2 data.  More specifically, even if the 
remaining scores reported by Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly can 
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possibly be obtained by a male on the MMPI-2 there is no way of 
knowing if they are as inaccurate as the impossible score 
provided on page 24 of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly report. 
 

Overall, the failure to arrive at the appropriate 
conclusion concerning the meaning of their test results, namely 
that there were multiple objective testing scores indicating 
that Mr. Chrislie was not being honest and frank but was 
attempting to appear to have symptoms that do not exist is not 
only a substantial flaw in the Beckson and Tilly report but a 
violation of community standards in both psychology and 
psychiatry for the evaluation of workers’ compensation claimants 
and the preparation of reports for the court. 

 
As repeatedly noted above, Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly 

administered the MMPI-2.  Unfortunately, Drs. Beckson and Tilly 
did not report why they did not administer the more up-to-date 
MMPI-2-RF that was published in July, 2008, over seven years 
prior to Mr. Chrislie’s examination.  In this regard, the MMPI-
2-RF is clearly the revised MMPI-2 test that was designed to 
overcome some of the deficiencies in this instrument. 
 

A reading of pages 13 and 14 of the Beckson and Tilly 
report indicates that they reviewed some of Mr. Chrislie’s 
medical records.  On page 13 they reviewed two reports authored 
by Dr. Sam Kale, a psychiatrist, dated March 13, 2015 and 
September 17, 2015.  According to Drs. Beckson and Tilly’s 
review of the Kale report, Dr. Kale was treating Mr. Chrislie 
“for diagnoses of Major Depressive Disorder, Severe, Psychiatric 
Factors Affecting Medical Condition, and Pain Disorder.”  In 
addition, Dr. Kale was reported to have recommended that the 
carrier authorize medication for Mr. Chrislie.  Unfortunately, 
Dr. Kale’s reports were not available as of this writing so it 
is difficult to comment on the contents of those documents 
beyond noting that his diagnoses do not concur with Dr. 
Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s diagnosis of a “Major Depressive 
Disorder with Anxiety” (296.20).  In this regard, if and when 
Dr. Kale’s reports become available, and my opinion is deemed 
relevant, I request they be forwarded to my office. 
 

Thus, overall, a reading of the Beckson and Tilly review of 
medical records reveals no credible evidence that they had any 
documents from any mental health professionals to support their 
diagnostic conclusions concerning Mr. Chrislie.  Further, Drs. 
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Beckson and Tilly did not seemingly have any collateral sources 
of information in the form of interview data collected from Mr. 
Chrislie’s friends, relatives and/or co-workers that could 
support any of their conclusions.  Nevertheless, the absence of 
medical record data and collateral information sources is not a 
particularly crucial or unusual finding in a medical-legal 
examination.  However, what is crucial and unusual is the 
absence of Mental Status Examination observational data 
supporting Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s diagnosis in the 
presence of objective psychological test data that clearly and 
convincingly demonstrate that Mr. Chrislie was attempting to 
simulate symptoms during the Beckson and Tilly examination.  
Thus, it is reasonable to conclude that their report is 
substantially flawed, without credibility and completely 
incapable of proving or disproving a contested claim or a 
disputed medical fact.  Moreover, the flaws in their report are 
highly inconsistent with the standards in the psychological and 
psychiatric community for the evaluation of workers’ 
compensation claimants and the preparation of reports for the 
workers’ compensation courts. 

 
Clearly, when one examines the five sources of information 

supporting the diagnoses made by Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly, the 
conclusion is inescapable that the preponderance of evidence 
indicates that there are no credible data in that document 
supporting their diagnoses.  Accordingly, once one finds no 
evidence of a psychological disorder there is no evidence of a 
psychiatric injury, a psychiatric disability or a need for 
psychological or psychiatric care on an industrial basis. 
 
 
Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s Diagnosis of “Narcissistic 
and Paranoid Personality Traits” on Axis II 
 

As noted on page 17 of their report, Dr. Beckson and Dr. 
Tilly “diagnosed” what they said were “Narcissistic and Paranoid 
Personality Traits.”  Personality traits are enduring patterns 
of perceiving, relating to, and thinking about the environment 
and oneself that are exhibited in a wide range of social and 
personal contexts.  In fact, everyone has personality traits.  
It is only when those personality traits are inflexible and 
maladaptive and cause significant functional impairment or 
subjective distress that it is appropriate to conclude that the 
individual has a DSM-IV Personality Disorder.  By specifying 
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“Narcissistic and Paranoid Personality Traits” Drs. Beckson and 
Tilly were clearly stating that Mr. Chrislie had some 
identifiable personality traits but they did not believe that he 
had a Personality Disorder or any other mental disorder.  The 
bottom line here is that their “diagnosis” of what they said 
were “Narcissistic and Paranoid Personality Traits” is 
completely irrelevant if one is concerned about Mr. Chrislie 
having suffered a psychological disorder indicative of a 
psychiatric injury as that concept is defined by Labor Code 
section 3208.3.   
 

In short, for all the multiple reasons discussed above 
there are insufficient data in Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s 
report of December 17, 2015 indicating that Mr. Chrislie 
suffered a psychiatric injury as a result of his work at the 
Unisep Service Company. 
 
 
Review of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s AME Supplemental Report 
of March 15, 2016 
 
     Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly authored a March 15, 2016 AME 
Supplement Report.  On page 1 of that report Drs. Beckson and 
Tilly stated that they received additional records for review.  
Subsequently, on pages 3 to 5 they reviewed some of Mr. 
Chrislie’s medical records from various medical providers.  On 
pages 5 to 11 Drs. Beckson and Tilly reviewed a letter dated 
August 13, 2013 from Ms. Carmen Evans, a workers’ compensation 
claims analyst as well as some of Mr. Chrislie’s personnel 
records.  With respect to the above, on pages 3 to 5 Drs. 
Beckson and Tilly provided their review of multiple records from 
Dr. Kale.  Specifically, on page 5 they reviewed a PR-2 Progress 
Note dated November 19, 2012, noting that Dr. Kale diagnosed 
“Major Depression, Severe, and Psychological Factors Affecting a 
Medical Condition.”  Unfortunately, Drs. Beckson and Tilly 
declined to provide their comments about either of Dr. Kale’s 
diagnoses.  In particular, with respect to the diagnosis of 
“Major Depression, Severe”, no such disorder exists in the DSM-
IV or the DSM-IV-TR in the manner that was reportedly verbally 
stated by Dr. Kale.  Further, it appears from reading Dr. 
Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s review of the Kale Progress Note, that 
Dr. Kale declined to discuss the nature of the “Major 
Depression.”  In this regard, as described in the DSM-IV and in 
the DSM-IV-TR, Major Depressive Disorders fall into one of two 
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categories:  Recurrent or Single Episode versions of the 
disorder.  A Recurrent Major Depressive Disorder is correctly 
diagnosed when the individual presents with a history of having 
had two or more Major Depressive Episodes.  A Single Episode 
Major Depressive Disorder is diagnosed correctly when the 
individual has had only one Major Depressive Episode.  Clearly, 
if Mr. Chrislie has a history of multiple episodes of depression 
that is highly relevant to his claim. 
 
     Further, with regard to Dr. Kale’s “diagnosis” of a 
Psychological Factors Affecting a Medical Condition, it should 
be noted that this condition is not a psychological or mental 
disorder and its “diagnosis” is irrelevant if one is concerned 
with the possibility of Mr. Chrislie having suffered a 
psychiatric injury as that concept is defined by the workers' 
compensation laws.  Very specifically, Labor Code Section 3208.3 
requires that in order for there to be a psychiatric injury, the 
individual must have suffered a mental disorder.  The DSM-IV and 
the DSM-IV-TR are very explicit in stating that Psychological 
Factors Affecting Medical Condition does not constitute a mental 
disorder.  Accordingly, the mentioning of this condition in Dr. 
Kale’s diagnostic impressions is irrelevant to establishing a 
psychiatric injury and/or a psychiatric disability.  It also 
should be noted that a careful reading of the Beckson and Tilly 
report indicates that there is no evidence that they provided 
any such commentary about Dr. Kale’s “diagnosis.”  
 
 Lastly, on page 15, Drs. Beckson and Tilly stated that 
their review of the additional records did not cause them to 
change any of their previously expressed opinions. 
 

Overall, while Drs. Beckson and Tilly reviewed some of Mr. 
Chrislie’s medical records on pages 3 to 5 of their supplemental 
report, there was nothing cited in those documents from a 
credible mental health physician that would support their 
diagnosis of a “Major Depressive Disorder with Anxiety” 
(296.20). 
 
 
Review of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s AME Supplemental Report 
of December 31, 2015 
 
     On December 31, 2015 Drs. Beckson and Tilly submitted a 5-
page AME Supplemental Report.  On page 2 of that report Drs. 
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Beckson and Tilly stated that they had received a “lengthy 
email” from Mr. Chrislie and spent a half hour reviewing that 
email, their previous reports, a telephone call to Mr. Chrislie, 
and writing a supplemental report.  On page 2 they stated that 
Mr. Chrislie communicated in an email sent to them on December 
29, 2015 that he complained of being “depressed” and stated, “It 
is often difficult for me to execute simple tasks that I am 
supposed to do.”  Subsequently, on pages 4 and 5 Drs. Beckson 
and Tilly recommended that Mr. Chrislie be provided with the 
medications he has been prescribed “without interruptions.” 
 
 
Review of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Jones’s AME Supplemental Report 
of December 20, 2012 
 
     On December 20, 2012 Dr. Beckson and Dr. Melanie Jones, a 
psychologist, submitted a 5-page supplemental report.  On pages 
2 and 3 they reviewed some of Mr. Chrislie’s medical records.  
Specifically, on page 2, according to their review of Dr. Kale’s 
April 6, 2011 handwritten progress report he diagnosed a “Major 
Depressive Disorder and Psychological Factors Affecting Medical 
Condition.”  On page 4 Drs. Beckson and Jones stated that their 
review of Dr. Kale’s records did not cause them to change any of 
their opinions expressed previously. 
 
 
Review of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Jones’s Supplemental Report of 
July 26, 2012 
 
     On July 26, 2012 Dr. Beckson and Dr. Jones submitted a 2-
page supplemental report.  On page 2 they stated that they 
performed a re-evaluation of Mr. Chrislie on July 24, 2012 and 
had not yet issued their report of that evaluation.  Also on 
page 2 Drs. Beckson and Jones requested “with some urgency” that 
the insurance company authorize Mr. Chrislie’s prescriptions for 
medication. 
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Review of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Jones’s Panel Qualified Medical 
Re-Examination reports of April 10, 2013 and October 10, 2012; 
and Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Blane’s Qualified Medical Evaluation 
report of November 4, 2011 
 

In addition to the December 17, 2015 report, three other 
evaluative reports were reviewed.  On April 10, 2013, Dr. 
Beckson and Dr. Jones submitted a 17-page Panel Qualified 
Medical Re-Examination report.  On October 10, 2012, Dr. Beckson 
and Dr. Jones submitted a 12-page Panel Qualified Medical Re-
Examination report.  Lastly, on November 4, 2011, Dr. Beckson 
and Dr. Lisa Blane, a psychologist, submitted a 73-page 
Qualified Medical Evaluation report.  A reading of all three 
evaluative reports reveals that Mr. Chrislie was diagnosed with 
a “Major Depressive Disorder with Anxiety” although no numerical 
diagnostic code was provided.  In all cases, there was no 
evidence to support the conclusion that Mr. Chrislie had 
suffered a psychological disorder or a psychiatric injury as a 
result of his work at the Unisep Service Company.  However, in 
the interest of keeping the carrier's costs down, and because of 
the low probability that Dr. Beckson’s other reports would 
become an issue in demonstrating that the Beckson and Tilly 
report of December 17, 2015 was substantially flawed, it was 
decided not to provide a comprehensive analysis of those reports 
in preparing this document.  However, there are some major 
problems with Dr. Beckson’s other evaluative reports that will 
be commented on since those flaws may be useful to you in cross-
examining Dr. Beckson. 
 

First, in Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Jones’s report dated April 
10, 2013 they explicitly stated on page 1 that their re-
revaluation took place on April 9, 2013.  Subsequently, on page 
17 they explicitly stated that they signed their report on July 
19, 2013.  In this regard, as discussed above, a reading of 
Labor Code section 139.2 reveals that with some exceptions, none 
of which seem to apply in this case, it is stated that, “the 
timeframe for initial medical evaluations to be prepared and 
submitted shall be no more than 30 days after the evaluator has 
seen the employee or otherwise commenced the medical evaluation 
procedure.”  Further, California Code of Regulations 38 states, 
“The time frame for an initial or a follow-up comprehensive 
medical-legal evaluation report to be prepared and submitted 
shall not exceed thirty (30) days after the QME, Agreed Panel 
QME or AME has seen the employee or otherwise commenced the 
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comprehensive medical-legal evaluation procedure.”  Thus, Dr. 
Beckson’s and Dr. Jones’s PQME re-evaluation and report appears 
to be in violation of the Labor Code and Regulations, a 
situation that the court may wish to take into consideration 
when evaluating that document’s admissibility.   

 
Another major flaw in their April 10, 2013 is found on page 

15 where they discussed Mr. Chrislie’s MMPI-2 performance.  In 
this regard, Drs. Beckson and Jones presented some of Mr. 
Chrislie’s MMPI-2 scores.  In particular, they presented an F-
Scale T-Score of 116, an FB Scale T-Score of 75, and an F(P) 
Scale T-Score of 92.  All three of these validity scale scores 
were described by Drs. Beckson and Jones as “highly elevated,” 
which they said suggested a “questionably valid profile.”  
However, as previously discussed in the analysis of the Beckson 
and Tilly report of December 17, 2015 those scores are a clear 
indication that during their examination Mr. Chrislie was 
attempting to simulate symptoms or “fake.”  However, nowhere in 
their report did they discuss their consideration of Mr. 
Chrislie’s attempt to simulate his symptoms in arriving at their 
diagnostic conclusions. 
 

In short, as noted above, accepting all of Mr. Chrislie’s 
scores at face value indicates that there are three sets of 
objective data that reveal that Mr. Chrislie was attempting to 
simulate symptoms when examined by Dr. Beckson and Dr. Jones in 
April, 2013 and that they did not provide that conclusion in 
their report and seemingly did not take that information into 
consideration when drawing their diagnostic conclusions. 

 
Second, on October 10, 2012 Dr. Beckson and Dr. Jones 

submitted a 12-page, Panel Qualified Medical Re-Examination 
report.  On page 10 Drs. Beckson and Jones presented some of Mr. 
Chrislie’s MMPI-2 scores.  In particular, they presented an F-
Scale T-Score of 98, an FB Scale T-Score of 71 and an F(p) Scale 
T-Score of 84.  All three of these validity scale scores were 
described by Drs. Beckson and Jones as “very high”.  In this 
regard, it has already been discussed that elevated scores on 
the F, FB and F(p) validity scales indicate that Mr. Chrislie 
was attempting to simulate symptoms at the time of the Beckson 
and Jones re-examination in July, 2012.  However, Drs. Beckson 
and Jones declined to arrive at this obvious conclusion.  
Instead, they stated on page 10 that Mr. Chrislie’s elevated 
scores were “suggestive of a cry for help.”  With regard to the 
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notion of “a cry for help” it should be noted that with all due 
respect to Drs. Beckson and Jones, the notion of “a cry for 
help” is simply an explanation of why an individual might be 
attempting to simulate symptoms.  It does nothing to change the 
fact that the individual was attempting to simulate symptoms.  
Thus, the theory of a “cry for help” is no more tenable than the 
tongue-in-cheek theory of “a plea for unwarranted economic 
benefits from the workers' compensation system.” 
 

Third, on November 4, 2011 Dr. Beckson and Dr. Lisa Blane, 
a psychologist, submitted a 73-page Qualified Medical Evaluation 
report.  A review of page 71 of Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Blane’s 
initial evaluation report reveals that they presented some of 
Mr. Chrislie’s MMPI-2 scores.  In particular, it was stated that 
Mr. Chrislie received an F Scale T-Score of 113, a score that 
suggested “an extremely elevated profile.”  As discussed above, 
an F-Scale T-Score this high is indicative that Mr. Chrislie was 
attempting to simulate symptoms or “faking” when examined by Dr. 
Beckson and Dr. Blane and this attempted simulation or “faking” 
was not appropriately interpreted. 
 

As stated above, in the interest of saving the carrier’s 
money, no complete analysis of Dr. Beckson’s reports dated April 
10, 2013, October 10, 2012 and November 4, 2011 has been 
provided.  However, it should be noted that those reports 
contain many of the same flaws found in Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. 
Tilly’s December 17, 2015 report, discussed in detail above. 
 

In summary, there appears to be absolutely no ambiguity in 
concluding that a reading of the multiple reports emanating from 
Dr. Beckson’s office reveals no data indicative of a DSM-IV 
psychological disorder at any point in time.  Thus, the 
conclusion is inescapable that all of his reports fail to 
demonstrate that Mr. Chrislie had a psychiatric injury as a 
result of his work at the Unisep Service Company.  Accordingly, 
in the absence of a DSM-IV psychological disorder all 
discussions of the issues of a psychiatric injury, a psychiatric 
disability, apportionment or the need for treatment are 
irrelevant. 
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SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS 
  

As noted in my initial statement of my understanding of the 
problem, your main concern in referring this case to me is the 
credibility of the December 17, 2015 “AGREED MEDICAL RE-
EXAMINATION IN PSYCHIATRY” report issued by Dr. David Beckson, a 
psychiatrist, and Dr. Lacy Tilly, a psychologist.  As I 
initially pointed out, it should be understood that the keystone 
of any psychological report is the doctor’s diagnosis.  In this 
regard, in the absence of one or more credible DSM diagnoses, it 
is not reasonable to conclude that an applicant has had a 
psychiatric injury as a result of his or her work as that 
concept is defined by Labor Code section 3208.3.  Moreover, 
without at least a single credible diagnosis it is not 
reasonable to conclude that an applicant has been in need of 
psychological or psychiatric care on any basis whatsoever.  In 
this regard, an analysis of the data presented by Dr. Beckson 
and Dr. Tilly revealed no historical data, no face-to-face 
Mental Status Examination observational data, no psychological 
testing data, no medical record data and no collateral sources 
of information that are indicative of a psychological disorder.  
As such, there are sufficient data to conclude that the Beckson 
and Tilly report is substantially flawed with regard to their 
diagnostic conclusions and methodology and, therefore, their 
assertion that Mr. Chrislie has had a psychiatric injury and is 
best described as having a Global Assessment of Functioning 
(GAF) score of 48 is not in the least bit credible.   
 

In regard to the above-mentioned factors, a reading of the 
Beckson and Tilly report dated December 17, 2015 reveals that on 
Axis I they diagnosed a “Major Depressive Disorder with Anxiety” 
(296.20) and on Axis II they diagnosed “Narcissistic and 
Personality Traits.”  However, a reading of their report reveals 
that their diagnoses are extraordinarily problematic in that 
there are no historical data in the form of presenting symptoms 
or complaints, no face-to-face Mental Status Examination 
observational data, no psychological testing data, and no 
collateral sources of information that indicate that Mr. 
Chrislie has ever had the psychological disorders diagnosed by 
Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly.  Accordingly, the Beckson and Tilly 
report of December 17, 2015 is substantially flawed with regard  
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to their diagnoses as well as the possible conclusion that Mr. 
Chrislie has had a psychiatric injury as a result of his work at 
the Unisep Service Company.  
 
 To amplify the above, when one reads Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. 
Tilly’s December 17, 2015 report, one finds a history, and a 
discussion of Mr. Chrislie’s symptoms or complaints, that do not 
provide sufficient information about the qualitative nature of 
any of Mr. Chrislie’s symptoms, or their supposed frequency, 
intensity, duration, onset or course over time to support the 
diagnosis of any DSM-IV disorders.  Further, when one looks at 
the data they reported that they obtained during the course of 
their face-to-face Mental Status Examination and compares that 
information to the diagnostic criteria, there is still 
insufficient data to support their diagnosis of a Major 
Depressive Disorder or any DSM-IV diagnosis.  Additionally, Dr. 
Beckson and Dr. Tilly presented no psychological testing data to 
support any of their opinions or to demonstrate that Mr. 
Chrislie was a credible historian.  Worse yet, Dr. Beckson’s and 
Dr. Tilly’s description of Mr. Chrislie’s MMPI-2 performance 
indicates that they had objective testing data indicating that 
Mr. Chrislie was attempting to simulate symptoms or “fake” 
during their evaluation and they declined to arrive at that 
conclusion.  Moreover, when the above is coupled with a lack of 
credible medical record data and the absence of collateral 
sources of information, the conclusion is obvious and 
inescapable that Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report does not 
contain any information supporting the conclusion that Mr. 
Chrislie had a DSM-IV disorder or a psychiatric injury.  
Finally, a reading and analysis of Dr. Beckson’s other reports 
concerning Mr. Chrislie also provided no support for the 
conclusions expressed in any of those reports. 
 

Viewed from all perspectives, the data presented by Dr. 
Beckson and Dr. Tilly do not provide any information leading to 
the conclusion that Mr. Chrislie had a psychological disorder 
and a psychiatric injury as a result of his work at the Unisep 
Service Company.   
 

While the above summary covers the major issues in Dr. 
Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report of December 17, 2015, a list of 
the major flaws in their report of their “AGREED MEDICAL RE-
EXAMINATION IN PSYCHIATRY” dated December 17, 2015 is presented 
below.   
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Summary of the Major Flaws in Beckson and Tilly Report of 
December 17, 2015 
 
1. Drs. Beckson and Tilly provided insufficient data to conclude 
that Mr. Chrislie had ever suffered a DSM-IV psychological 
disorder, a psychiatric injury or a psychiatric disability as a 
result of his work at the Unisep Service Company.  
 
2. Drs. Beckson and Tilly explicitly stated that they used the 
DSM-IV in arriving at their conclusions concerning Mr. Chrislie, 
an apparent violation of Labor Code section 3208.3 since the 
DSM-IV-TR was published in May, 2000, making the DSM-IV obsolete 
at that time. 
 
3. Drs. Beckson and Tilly provided a GAF score of 48 but did not 
follow DSM-IV protocol and specify Mr. Chrislie’s highest GAF 
score within the previous year. 
 
4. Drs. Beckson and Tilly Diagnosed a “Major Depressive Disorder 
with Anxiety” on Axis I and “Narcissistic and Paranoid 
Personality Traits” on Axis II, but they declined to provide any 
information about Axes IV and V.  
 
5. Drs. Beckson and Tilly created a diagnostic modifier or 
specifier for their diagnosis of a Major Depressive Disorder 
that does not appear in the DSM-IV, creating diagnostic 
uncertainty. 
 
6. Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly diagnosed a “Major Depressive 
Disorder with Anxiety” and provided a numerical diagnostic code 
of (296.20) which is reserved in the DSM-IV for a Major 
Depressive Disorder, Single Episode, Unspecified, but they 
declined to provide a discussion in their report of the obvious 
inconsistency in their diagnosis and the numerical diagnostic 
code they provided. 
 
7. Drs. Beckson and Tilly stated on page 1 that the evaluation 
of Mr. Chrislie was conducted on December 1, 2015 and on page 27 
they stated that they signed their report on January 6, 2016.  
However, this appears to be a violation of Labor Code section  
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139.2 that states, “the timeframe for initial medical 
evaluations to be prepared and submitted shall be no more than 
30 days after the evaluator has seen the employee or otherwise 
commenced the medical evaluation procedure.” 
 
8. Drs. Beckson and Tilly jointly signed their “team” Agreed 
Medical Re-Examination report that noted that Dr. Tilly 
participated in all aspects of the evaluation of Mr. Chrislie, 
despite the likelihood that only Dr. Beckson was assigned as the 
Agreed Medical Evaluator or perhaps the Panel Qualified Medical 
Evaluator. 
 
9. Dr. Tilly, who signed the report but does not appear to be 
the Agreed Medical Evaluator selected, may have violated Labor 
Code section 4062.3 that indicates that the concept of an Agreed 
Medical Evaluation is intended to be conducted by one physician. 
 
10. Drs. Beckson and Tilly reported that they spent a total of 
23.00 hours on evaluating Mr. Chrislie and producing their 
report and may have billed $312.50 for each of those hours 
although they provided no information about how much time each 
of the doctors spent on the various billable tasks resulting in 
a situation where there is absolutely no information about how 
much time the likely chosen Agreed Medical Evaluator, Dr. 
Beckson, spent on any of the activities needed to produce the 
report.   
 
11. Billing $312.50 an hour for time spent by Dr. Tilly and/or 
Dr. Beckson in evaluating Mr. Chrislie may be in violation of 
the workers’ compensation laws. 
 
12. If the Labor Code has intended to have a single physician 
conduct an Agreed Medical Evaluation, the Beckson and Tilly use 
of the “team approach” may constitute a violation of the Labor 
Code and by itself questions the substantiality and 
admissibility of their report.   
 
13. Drs. Beckson and Tilly chose not to describe Mr. Chrislie’s 
current complaints with respect to their qualitative nature or 
their frequency, intensity, duration, onset, and course over 
time resulting in a situation in which there were insufficient 
historical data to support their diagnosis. 
 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 37 
 
 
14.  Drs. Beckson and Tilly failed to describe adequately any 
Mental Status Examination observations that led them to conclude 
that Mr. Chrislie was clinically depressed or suffered from a 
Major Depressive Disorder. 
 
15. Drs. Beckson and Tilly’s report of their Mental Status 
Examination did not provide sufficient observational data to 
support any of their diagnostic conclusions regarding Mr. 
Chrislie.  
 
16. Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report of their Mental Status 
Examination provided their unsupported summary conclusions but 
none of the normally found observational data about Mr. 
Chrislie’s concentration, memory, judgment or insight.  
 
17. Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly provided comments about Mr. 
Chrislie’s complaints in their report of their Mental Status 
Examination, but a discussion of the patient’s complaints has no 
place in a doctor’s report of their Mental Status Examination, 
which is reserved for the doctor’s observations. 
 
18. In discussing his current complaints on page 17, Dr. Beckson 
and Dr. Tilly stated that Mr. Chrislie had “poor judgment” but 
offered no Mental Status Examination data to support that 
complaint and never discussed the inconsistency between Mr. 
Chrislie’s complaint and the absence of supporting observational 
data. 
 
19.  Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly presented MMPI-2 testing scores 
and a statement that Mr. Chrislie demonstrated “dramatization” 
of his symptoms, a statement that indicates that he was 
attempting to simulate symptoms during their examination 
although they failed to draw that obvious conclusion or state 
what effect that “dramatization” had on their acceptance of his 
history or their Mental Status Examination observations.  
 
20. Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly in arriving at their conclusions, 
did not take into consideration the fact that objective 
psychological testing scores from the MMPI-2 indicated that Mr. 
Chrislie was attempting to simulate symptoms or what some 
observers would label “faking” or “malingering.” 
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21. With the exception of the MMPI-2, the psychological tests 
employed by Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly are incapable of providing 
any credible information about Mr. Chrislie’s psychological 
status in a medical-legal examination. 
 
22. Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report provides an 
interpretation of Mr. Chrislie’s MMPI-2 clinical scale scores 
despite the fact that it is universally accepted that when an 
individual is found to be attempting to simulate symptoms no 
interpretation of those scores is warranted or permitted. 
 
23. Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report provides an MMPI-2 T-
Score of 60 on Scale 0 (Si), but a review of the MMPI-2 testing 
manual reveals that a score of 60 on that scale is impossible 
for a male to obtain. 
 
23. Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly did not discuss their reasons for 
not using the most up-to-date MMPI-2, the MMPI-2-RF, which was 
published in July, 2008, over seven years before their December 
17, 2015 report was written. 
 
24. Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly did not discuss any demonstrably 
credible medical record data from a credible mental health 
physician supporting their diagnoses. 
 
25. Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly presented no collateral sources of 
information supporting their diagnoses. 
 
26. Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly “diagnosed” what they said were 
“Narcissistic and Paranoid Personality Traits” on Axis II, 
implying that this was indicative of a psychological disorder, 
despite the fact that everyone has personality traits and they 
only become relevant to a psychiatric injury when those 
personality characteristics are sufficiently inflexible and 
maladaptive to conclude that the individual has a DSM-IV 
Personality Disorder. 
 
27. Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly stated on page 19 that Mr. 
Chrislie is unable to return to work at the Unisep Service 
Company, but they did not provide a discussion of the reasons he 
was precluded from performing the duties of his usual and 
customary job. 
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28. Dr. Beckson and Dr. Tilly recommended “lifetime” psychiatric 
treatment and a provision for “lifetime” psychotherapy, but they 
declined to provide a discussion in their report of the specific 
reasons why Mr. Chrislie was in need of treatment despite being 
considered to have reached a permanent and stationary status 
from a psychiatric point of view. 
 
 Thank you for the opportunity to participate in this case.  
While it is never a good thing to find reports that are 
substantially flawed, I must say I have found this matter 
extraordinarily interesting.  Additionally, after you have 
examined the contents of this report I would urge you to contact 
me if you have any questions whatsoever about its content or 
would like to discuss any of the issues raised. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
                  
Bruce Leckart, Ph.D.     
Clinical Psychologist (PSY 4745)     
Professor Emeritus of Psychology  
San Diego State University   
 
Signed in the County of Los Angeles on      . 
 
BL:rh 
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Questions about Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report that I 
would not want to be asked if I were Dr. Beckson or Dr. Tilly 
 
(Note:  In providing these potential questions I am assuming 
that Dr. Beckson was most probably the intended AME or PQME and 
that he most likely will be deposed or be called upon to give 
testimony at a trial.  Accordingly, the questions are addressed 
to him although they could equally, or perhaps even more 
appropriately, apply to Dr. Tilly given the methodology of their 
report.) 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that you and Dr. 
Lacy D. Tilly, a psychologist, submitted an Agreed Medical Re-
Examination report dated December 17, 2015 and on page 27 you 
both signed that report on January 6, 2016? 
 
Dr. Beckson, did you and Dr. Tilly author an initial Agreed 
Medical Evaluation report? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that your prior 
evaluative reports of October 10, 2012 and April 10, 2013 state 
that you re-evaluated Mr. Chrislie in your capacity of a Panel 
Qualified Medical Evaluator? 
 
Dr. Beckson, were you selected as the Panel Qualified Medical 
Evaluator or the Agreed Medical Evaluator in Psychiatry? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please turn to page 2 of your report and 
confirm that you reported spending 23.00 hours on the evaluation 
of Mr. Maximus Chrislie?          
 
Dr. Beckson, will you confirm that you billed those 23.00 hours 
at $312.50 per hour? 
 
Dr. Beckson, by my calculations the total bill for the 
evaluation, not including the psychological testing, was 
$7,187.50.  Did you receive payment in this amount for the 
services rendered? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm that on page 2 you stated 
that 5.25 hours of face-to-face time was spent with Mr. 
Chrislie, 2.5 hours on review of records, and 15.25 hours on 
report preparation? 
 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 41 
 
 
Dr. Beckson, at the time of your evaluation of Mr. Chrislie was 
Dr. Tilly the individual selected as the Agreed Medical 
Evaluator for this case? 
 
Dr. Beckson, in working on the Chrislie evaluation was Dr. Tilly 
an employee of yours or an independent contractor? 
 
Dr. Beckson, I am handing you a copy of Labor Code section 
4628(i).  Do you agree that Labor Code section 4628(i) states 
that you are required to specify the amount paid to a person or 
persons who are not your employee who have participated in the 
examination of patients who you have evaluated? 
   
Dr. Beckson, if Dr. Tilly was an independent contractor, can you 
describe where in your report I can find information about how 
much she was paid for her contribution to the evaluation’s 
procedures? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me how much you were paying 
Dr. Tilly to work for you? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me how much money Dr. Tilly 
was paid for her contribution to the Chrislie AME report dated 
December 17, 2015? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm that on page 2 of your 
report it is indicated that Dr. Tilly participated in the face-
to-face interview, the administration of the Mental Status 
Examination, the gathering of a detailed history, the review of 
the medical records, and the preparation of an initial draft of 
the report?  
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find the information describing how many of the 23.00 hours 
billed by you were provided by Dr. Tilly? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm that on page 2 of your 
report you stated that the total face-to-face time that Mr. 
Chrislie spent with the doctors was 5.25 hours? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about how much of those 5.25 hours you spent with Mr. 
Chrislie? 
 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 42 
 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm that on page 2 of your 
report you stated that 2.50 hours were spent reviewing the 
medical records? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about how much of those 2.50 hours were spent by you 
reviewing the medical records? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about how much of those 2.50 hours were spent by Dr. Tilly 
reviewing the medical records? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you confirm that on page 2 of your report it 
is stated that 15.25 hours was spent on report preparation? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about how much of that 15.25 hours were spent by you in 
preparing the report? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about how much of that 15.25 hours were spent by Dr. Tilly 
in preparing the report? 
 
Dr. Beckson, were you appointed as the Agreed Medical Evaluator 
in the case of Maximus Chrislie vs. Unisep Service Company? 
 
Dr. Beckson, was Dr. Lacy Tilly appointed as a “joint” AME in 
this case by the attorneys? 
 
Dr. Beckson, do you agree that Labor Code section 4062.3 
indicates that the concept of an Agreed Medical Evaluator is 
singular and not plural and that an Agreed Medical Evaluation is 
intended to be conducted by one physician? 
 
Dr. Beckson, considering that Dr. Tilly is not the appointed AME 
in this case, but clearly extensively participated in the 
evaluation of Mr. Chrislie, will you please tell me where in 
your report I can read an explanation of the basis on which you 
determined that it was legal and appropriate for her to perform 
the work you stated she performed in the evaluation of Mr. 
Chrislie? 
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Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about your interpretation of the Labor Code that led you to 
the conclusion that anyone else but the appointed AME or PQME is 
permitted to perform the functions provided by Dr. Tilly in the 
evaluation of Mr. Chrislie? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on page 27 of 
your report it is indicated that your report was signed on 
January 6, 2016 and on the proof of service form, Katie Dyck 
provided her signature indicating that she mailed your report to 
the parties on January 5, 2016, one day before you and Dr. Tilly 
reportedly signed your report? 
 
Dr. Beckson, I am handing you a copy of Regulation 38(a) from 
the California Code of Regulations.  Will you please confirm for 
me that a reading of the Regulation states, “The time frame for 
an initial or follow-up comprehensive medical-legal evaluation 
report to be prepared and submitted shall not exceed thirty (30) 
days after the QME, Agreed Panel QME or AME has seen the 
employee or otherwise commenced the comprehensive medical legal 
evaluation procedure”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about your reasons for violating Regulation 38(a)? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on page 20 you 
stated that you used the DSM-IV in arriving at your diagnostic 
conclusions? 
 
Dr. Beckson, in light of the fact that the DSM-IV-TR replaced 
the DSM-IV in May, 2000 will you please tell me where in your 
report you discussed the reasons for your use of the DSM-IV in 
preference to the DSM-IV-TR? 
 
Dr. Beckson, would you agree with the statement that if an 
individual has not suffered a DSM psychological disorder, and/or 
is not suffering from a psychological disorder, that they have 
not had a psychiatric injury as a result of their work as that 
concept is defined by Labor Code section 3208.3? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on pages 16 and 
19 you provided Mr. Chrislie’s current GAF score of 48 but chose 
not to follow DSM-IV protocol and provide Mr. Chrislie’s highest 
GAF score reached in the previous 12 months? 
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Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on page 17 your 
provided information on Axes I through III but you declined to 
provide Axes IV and V of the five axes diagnostic system. 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on page 25 you 
provided your recommendations for future psychological and 
psychiatric treatment for Mr. Chrislie? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report you 
discussed the reason for Mr. Chrislie needing treatment in the 
light of his condition having reached permanent and stationary 
status? 
 
Dr. Beckson I would like to refer you to page 17 of your report 
of December 17, 2015.  Will you please confirm that you 
diagnosed a “Major Depressive Disorder with Anxiety” (296.20)?   
 
Dr. Beckson, are you aware of any place in the DSM-IV where 
there is a discussion of the modifier or specifier of “with 
Anxiety” that allows the doctor to specify that modifier or 
specifier in diagnosing a Major Depressive Disorder? 
 
Dr. Beckson, isn’t it true that by using that modifier or 
specifier, which is not defined by the DSM-IV, that you have 
created some ambiguity in your diagnosis since there is not a 
general acceptance of the meaning of the modifier or specifier 
you created?  
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me the numerical 
diagnostic code of 296.20 is reserved in the DSM-IV for a Major 
Depressive Disorder, Single Episode, Unspecified? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read your discussion of this obvious diagnostic inconsistency? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find any information that will reveal which form of a Major 
Depressive Disorder you intended to diagnose? 
 
Dr. Beckson, I am handing you a copy of page 327 taken from the 
DSM-IV that describes the diagnostic criteria for a Major 
Depressive Disorder.  Are you familiar with these criteria? 
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Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that as discussed on 
page 327 of the DSM-IV that eight of the nine possible symptoms 
of a Major Depressive Disorder must be present at least “nearly 
every day”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on pages 10 to 
11 and 17 you described what you said were Mr. Chrislie’s 
current symptoms or complaints? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a complete description of those complaints that includes 
information about their qualitative nature as well as their 
frequency, intensity, duration, onset or course over time? 
 
Dr. Beckson, as you can see from reading page 327, Criterion 1 
and Criterion 2 must be present “most of the day, nearly every 
day.”  Will you please tell me where in your report I can find 
information about the frequency and duration of Mr. Chrislie’s 
complaints that indicate that they were occurring “most of the 
day, nearly every day?” 
 
Dr. Beckson, as you can see from reading page 327, eight of the 
nine symptoms of a Major Depressive Disorder must be found to be 
present at least “nearly every day.”  Will you please tell me 
where in your report I can find information about the frequency 
of Mr. Chrislie’s complaints that indicate that they were 
occurring at least “nearly every day”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on page 17 you 
stated that Mr. Chrislie complained of a “loss of interest and 
pleasure in activities”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the intensity of Mr. Chrislie’s complaint 
of a “loss of interest and pleasure in activities”? (Note:  
Information about the intensity of a symptom or a complaint is 
typically obtained by the examining physician who asks the 
patient to rate the severity of their complaint on a clearly 
defined 10-point problem severity scale.)    
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the duration of Mr. Chrislie’s complaint 
of a “loss of interest and pleasure in activities”? 
  



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 46 
 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the onset of Mr. Chrislie’s complaint of a 
“loss of interest and pleasure in activities”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the course over time of Mr. Chrislie’s 
complaint of a “loss of interest and pleasure in activities”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on page 17 of 
your report you noted that Mr. Chrislie had a complaint of 
“sadness?” 
 
Dr. Beckson, considering page 326 of the DSM-IV-TR explicitly 
states that “periods of sadness are inherent aspects of the 
human experience,” which therefore cannot be considered as 
psychopathological, where in your report can I find a complete 
discussion of the qualitative nature of Mr. Chrislie’s complaint 
of “sadness” and how this sadness might be indicative of 
psychopathology rather than a normal reaction to his life 
experiences? 
 
Dr. Beckson, on page 17 you stated that Mr. Chrislie had “poor 
judgment.”  Will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the qualitative nature of Mr. Chrislie’s 
“poor judgment”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the frequency of Mr. Chrislie’s “poor 
judgment”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the intensity of Mr. Chrislie’s “poor 
judgment”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the duration of Mr. Chrislie’s “poor 
judgment”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the onset of Mr. Chrislie’s “poor 
judgment”? 
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Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the course over time of Mr. Chrislie’s 
“poor judgment”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on page 10 you 
reported Mr. Chrislie’s complaint of sleep difficulty? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a history of Mr. Chrislie’s sleeping behavior at a time 
prior to his reported injury at the Unisep Service Company that 
includes data about the number of hours of sleep he was getting 
per night, the time it normally was taking him to fall asleep, a 
history of any middle of the night awakening, and a history of 
any early morning awakening?    
 
Dr. Beckson, in the absence of a complete history of Mr. 
Chrislie’s pre-injury baseline for comparison purposes, what 
data are there in your report that indicate that he had any 
change or increase in sleeping difficulties at the time of your 
examination?  
 
Dr. Beckson, on page 17 of your report you mentioned that Mr. 
Chrislie complained about having “anxiety.”  Will you please 
tell me where in your report I can find a description of the 
qualitative nature of Mr. Chrislie’s complaint of “anxiety”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the frequency of Mr. Chrislie’s complaint 
of “anxiety”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the intensity of Mr. Chrislie’s complaint 
of “anxiety”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the duration of Mr. Chrislie’s complaint 
of “anxiety”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the onset of Mr. Chrislie’s complaint of 
“anxiety”? 
 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 48 
 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the course over time of Mr. Chrislie’s 
complaint of “anxiety”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, considering that your report does not provide a 
complete accounting of Mr. Chrislie’s symptoms or complaints do 
you agree that there are no data in your report indicating that 
Mr. Chrislie had a Major Depressive Disorder at the time of your 
examination? 
 
Dr. Beckson, considering that your report does not provide a 
complete accounting of Mr. Chrislie’s symptoms or complaints do 
you agree that your history is incomplete? 
 
Dr. Beckson, do you agree that a Mental Status Examination 
produces a set of observations that the doctor makes of a 
patient during a face-to-face evaluation employing a relatively 
standard set of examining techniques and questions? 
 
Dr. Beckson, are you of the opinion that individuals who have 
psychological disorders such as a Major Depressive Disorder 
often have dysfunctions of memory, concentration, insight and 
judgment? 
  
Dr. Beckson, considering that a Mental Status Examination 
includes taking measurements of the individual’s memory, 
concentration, judgment and insight can you tell me where in 
your report I can find a description of the objective techniques 
you used to measure these functions and where in your report of 
your Mental Status Examination you discussed those findings? 
 
Dr. Beckson, considering your statement on page 4 of your report 
of your Mental Status Examination that Mr. Chrislie “appears 
depressed”, will you please tell me where on pages 4 and 5 in 
your report of your Mental Status Examination I can read about 
what you observed of Mr. Chrislie’s behavior that led you to 
conclude that his mood was “depressed”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report of 
your Mental Status Examination I can read about the 
observational data you collected concerning Mr. Chrislie’s 
memory functions? 
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Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report of 
your Mental Status Examination you provided your observations of 
Mr. Chrislie’s performance on relatively standard examining 
techniques in the areas of immediate, remote, and long-term 
memory? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about your reasons for not administering and/or reporting 
on any of the relatively standard examining techniques of a 
Mental Status Examination in the areas of memory? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report of 
your Mental Status Examination I can find a description of the 
specific techniques you used to measure Mr. Chrislie’s 
concentration? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm that on page 5 of your 
Mental Status Examination you provided the summary conclusion, 
“His insight and judgment are questionable”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the specific techniques you used to 
measure Mr. Chrislie’s insight and judgment that led you to your 
summary conclusion? 
 
Dr. Beckson, considering that on page 17 you stated Mr. Chrislie 
had “poor judgment”, will you please tell me where in your 
report I can read about the inconsistency that exists between 
what you reported as Mr. Chrislie’s complaints in the area of 
judgment and the complete absence of Mental Status Examination 
observational data of Mr. Chrislie’s judgment functions? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on page 4 of 
your report of your Mental Status Examination you stated that 
Mr. Chrislie was “saying he does not see himself as either sad 
or happy, noting that a childhood friend recently described him 
as ‘pensive.’”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about your reasons for using your report of your Mental 
Status Examination to provide information about Mr. Chrislie’s 
complaints or self-description, rather than solely your 
observations of his behavior? 
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Dr. Beckson, in light of the absence of Mental Status 
Examination observational data supporting the diagnosis of a 
Major Depressive Disorder would you like to change your opinion 
concerning the existence of that disorder at the time of your 
examination of Mr. Chrislie? 
 
Dr. Beckson, do you agree with the comment that the first 
responsibility of any medical-legal evaluator in psychiatry or 
psychology is determining the credibility of the patient’s 
complaints and clinical presentation? 
 
Dr. Beckson, given the multiple sets of validity scale data that 
indicate that he was attempting to simulate symptoms during the 
course of your examination, and given your Mental Status 
Examination observations, where in your report can I find a 
discussion of your basis for accepting his complaints and 
concluding that he had a Major Depressive Disorder? 
 
Dr. Beckson, do you agree with the comment that the principal 
method for assessing credibility is an objective psychological 
test battery containing such instruments as the Minnesota 
Multiphasic Personality Inventory (MMPI) that are capable of  
generating objective test scores that can be presented to the 
court to provide information about the patient's credibility and 
any possible psychopathology?  
 
Dr. Beckson, in discussing your MMPI-2 results on pages 24, will 
you please confirm for me that you concluded that Mr. Chrislie’s 
MMPI-2 profile “is of very questionable validity” and his 
elevated scores suggest “dramatization” of his symptoms? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on page 24 you 
reported some of Mr. Chrislie’s MMPI-2 validity scale scores 
that include scores on the following F Scale and the F(p) Scale? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that you stated on 
page 24 that Mr. Chrislie received an F Scale T-Score of 98? 
 
Dr. Beckson, considering that the F Scale has been known for 
over 70 years as an effective device in detecting attempted 
simulators, and the only alternate explanation is that Mr.  
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Chrislie was suffering from a psychotic disorder, will you 
please tell me where in your report you drew the obvious 
conclusion that his F Scale T-Score indicated he was attempting 
to simulate symptoms or “faking”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that you stated on 
page 24 that Mr. Chrislie received an F(p) Scale T-Score of 84? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that the F(p) Scale 
T-Score has been shown to be highly capable of identifying 
individuals who are “overreporting psychopathology”?  
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report you 
drew the obvious conclusion that Mr. Chrislie’s F(p) Scale T-
Score indicates he was attempting to simulate symptoms or was 
“faking”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that on page 24 you 
mentioned an “Fb” Scale but you did not provide Mr. Chrislie’s 
score on that validity scale? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that the Fb Scale is 
a validity scale that is analogous to the F Scale except that 
the items on the Fb Scale are placed in the last half of the 
test? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that the Fb Scale, 
like the F Scale, has been shown to be highly capable of 
identifying individuals who are simulating symptoms? 
 
Dr. Beckson, turning for a moment to your report of April 10, 
2013, will you please confirm for me that on page 15 of the that 
report you reported that Mr. Chrislie received an Fb Scale T-
Score of 75? 
 
Dr. Beckson, do agree with the statement that individuals tend 
to perform similarly on the MMPI-2 when given for the same 
purpose? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm that on page 24 it is 
stated that Mr. Chrislie received a Scale 0 (Si) T-Score of 60? 
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Dr. Beckson, I am handing you a copy of pages 54 and 55 taken 
from the MMPI-2 testing manual that lists all of the possible 
MMPI-2 T-Scores for the 13 basic MMPI-2 scales.  Will you please 
examine page 54 and tell me if you believe it is possible for a 
male to receive a Scale 0 (Si) T-Score of 60? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about the manner in which you took into consideration the 
fact that Mr. Chrislie was attempting to simulate symptoms in 
arriving at your diagnoses? 
 
Dr. Beckson, are you aware of the universally accepted 
convention for interpreting an MMPI-2 that indicates that once 
an individual has been demonstrated to have attempted to 
simulate symptoms on the MMPI-2 that all interpretation of that 
person’s scores must cease and that nothing further can be said 
about their psychological status? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read your explanation for interpreting Mr. Chrislie’s MMPI-2 
clinical scale scores despite his elevated validity score on 
multiple scales? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about your decision not to give Mr. Chrislie the most up-
to-date version of the MMPI-2 called the MMPI-2-RF, which was 
published in July, 2008, over seven years prior to your re-
evaluation? 
 
Dr. Beckson, with regard to your use of the Beck Depression 
Inventory and the Beck Anxiety Inventory will you please confirm 
for me that neither of those tests have any methods for 
measuring the individual’s test-taking attitudes and 
credibility? 
 
Dr. Beckson, on page 24 you discussed the results of a Wahler 
Physical Symptoms Inventory given to Mr. Chrislie.  Does that 
test have any scales for detecting the test-taker’s frankness 
and honesty? 
 
Dr. Beckson, on page 24 you discussed the results of an Epworth 
Sleepiness Scale given to Mr. Chrislie.  Does that test have any 
scales for detecting the test-taker’s frankness and honesty? 
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Dr. Beckson, with the exception of the MMPI-2 do any of the 
tests in the battery that you listed in your report on page 24 
have any methods for assessing the test-taker’s credibility? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read your review of any medical record from a mental health 
provider who concurred with your diagnosis of a “Major 
Depressive Disorder with Anxiety”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that you did not 
interview any of Mr. Chrislie’s friends, relatives or business 
associates who could have provided you with collateral 
information supporting your diagnoses? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please reconfirm that on page 17 on Axis 
II you diagnosed “Narcissistic and Paranoid Personality 
Characteristics”? 
 
Dr. Beckson, will you please confirm for me that everyone has 
personality characteristics and those characteristics only 
become relevant to a psychiatric injury when they are 
sufficiently inflexible and maladaptive to conclude that the 
individual has a DSM-IV Personality Disorder? 
 
Dr. Beckson, considering what appears to be a lack of 
information in your report concerning the existence of a DSM-IV 
psychological disorder would you like to modify your conclusion 
that Mr. Chrislie has suffered a psychiatric injury as a result 
of his work at the Unisep Service Company? 
 
Dr. Beckson, considering all of your testimony today, will you 
please tell me what information in your report of December 17, 
2015 indicates that Mr. Chrislie had ever had a psychiatric 
injury as a result of his work at the Unisep Service Company as 
the concept of a psychiatric injury is defined by Labor Code 
section 3208.3? 
 
Dr. Beckson, considering all of today’s questions and answers 
would you like to change any of the conclusions you arrived at 
in your report of December 17, 2015 concerning Mr. Maximus 
Chrislie? 
 
 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 54 
 
 
(Note:  In the interest of saving the carrier’s resources, no 
questions about Dr. Beckson’s other reports were provided.  In 
this regard, it should be noted that the line of questioning is 
exactly the same for those reports should you wish to pursue 
those issues.  It also should be noted that pursuing those lines 
of questioning will most likely produce exactly the same results 
as obtained regarding Dr. Beckson’s and Dr. Tilly’s report dated 
December 17, 2015.) 
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Appendix A:  A copy of Labor Code section 139.2. 
 
  (1) (A) Standards governing the timeframes within which 
medical evaluations shall be prepared and submitted by agreed 
and qualified medical evaluators. Except as provided in this 
subdivision, the timeframe for initial medical evaluations to be 
prepared and submitted shall be no more than 30 days after the 
evaluator has seen the employee or otherwise commenced the 
medical evaluation procedure. The administrative director shall 
develop regulations governing the provision of extensions of the 
30-day period in both of the following cases:  (i) When the 
evaluator has not received test results or consulting 
physician's evaluations in time to meet the 30-day deadline.  
(ii) To extend the 30-day period by not more than 15 days when 
the failure to meet the 30-day deadline was for good cause.    
(B) For purposes of subparagraph (A), "good cause" means any of 
the following:  (i) Medical emergencies of the evaluator or 
evaluator's family.  (ii) Death in the evaluator's family.  
(iii) Natural disasters or other community catastrophes that 
interrupt the operation of the evaluator's business. 
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Appendix B:  A copy of California Code of Regulations 38(a). 
 

§38. Medical Evaluation Time Frames; Extensions for QMEs and 
AMEs. 
 
 
The time frame for an initial or a follow-up comprehensive 
medical-legal evaluation report to be prepared and submitted 
shall not exceed thirty (30) days after the QME, Agreed Panel 
QME or AME has seen the employee or otherwise commenced the 
comprehensive medical-legal evaluation procedure. 
 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 58 
 
 
Appendix C:  A copy of California Labor Code section 4628(i). 
 
 

“Any person billing for medical-legal evaluations, 
diagnostic procedures, or diagnostic services 
performed by persons other than those employed by the 
reporting physician or physicians, or a medical 
corporation owned by the reporting physician or 
physicians shall specify the amount paid or to be paid 
to those persons for the evaluations, procedures, or 
services. This subdivision shall not apply to any 
procedure or service defined or valued pursuant to 
Section 5307.1.” 
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Appendix D:  Diagnostic criteria for a Major Depressive Disorder 
taken from page 327 of the DSM-IV. 
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Appendix E:  Pages 17 through 19 from Dr. Greene’s 2000 
interpretive manual (Greene, R.L., The MMPI-2/MMPI An 
Interpretive Manual, Second Edition, Boston:  Allyn & Bacon, 
2000). 
 

 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 61 
 
 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 62 
 
 

 



RE:  CHRISLIE, Maximus – September 30, 2016 Page 63 
 
 
Appendix F:  All of the thirteen possible basic MMPI-2 scores 
taken from pages 54 and 55 of the MMPI-2 testing manual 
(Butcher, J.N., Graham, J.R., Ben-Porath, Y.S., Tellegen, A., 
Dahlstrom, W.G. & Kaemmer, B.  MMPI-2 (Minnesota Multiphasic 
Personality Inventory-2) Manual for Administration, Scoring, and 
Interpretation, Revised Edition, Minneapolis, University of 
Minnesota Press, 2001). 
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